
 
Alberta Lacrosse Referee Association  

Annual General Meeting – Friday, November 3rd, 2023 
Agenda 

 
1. Call to Order 

  
2. Roll Call 

  
3. Establish Quorum 

  
4. Approval of Agenda 

  
5. Review and Adoption of Previous AGM Minutes 

  
6. Business Arising from Prior Minutes 

  
7. Financial Report 

  
8. Executive Reports 

 President 
 Vice President Member Services 
 Vice President Finance 
 Vice President Development 
 Vice President Technical 

9. Board of Directors Reports 
 CALL Referee in Chief 
 CDLA Referee in Chief 
 GELC Referee in Chief 
 RMLL Referee in Chief 
 SALA Referee in Chief 
 WLA Referee in Chief 
 AFLA Referee in Chief 

10. Review Special Resolutions 
  

11. Notices of Motion 
  

12. Elections 
 Vice President Member Services (2 year term) 
 Vice President Development (2 year term) 
 Vice President Technical (2 year term) 

13. Adjournment 









 
 

Annual Report of the ALRA President 
Kevin Kohut 

October 2023 
 

The 2023 season was a challenging one on many fronts.  The key ones being a shortage of Officials (which is the 
case in most organized sports right now) and Abuse of Officials.  The factors for both of those issues are somewhat 
intertwined and yet some are mutually exclusive.  We will be discussing how we can combat both of those issues at our 
planning meeting and are hoping that we will have the support of, not only the ALA, but all of the LGBs. 

 
The ALRA hosted 24 separate clinics in 2023 in an attempt to provide those interested in Officiating an option 

that worked for their individual schedule.  The specific clinic breakdown is as follows: 
 
- Entry Level / Level 1 … 14 (CALL – 3; CDLA – 3; GELC – 3; SALA – 2; WLA – 2; Fort McMurray - 1) 
- Level 2 / Level 3 … 9 (CALL – 1; CDLA – 1; GELC – 1; SALA – 2; WLA – 2; Online – 2) 
- Level 4 – 6 … 1 (Uber Clinic in Okotoks) 

 
The first clinic was held on March 4th with the last one being held on May 6th.  From those clinics we were able to 
register 365 Officials for the 2023 season (an increase of 13 from 2022), of which 191 were newer Officials.  Only 322 did 
at least one game.  Breakdown as to the number of Officials at each level is as follows: 
 

- Entry Level / Level 1 … 246 (67.4%)   -   Level 2 … 33 (9.0%)   -   Level 3 … 47 (12.8%)   -   Level 4 … 33 (9.0%)   -   
Level 5 … 3 (0.8%)   -   Level 6 … 2 (0.5%) 

 
The breakdown of the number of games per Official is as follows: 
 

- less than 10 – 74 
- greater than 10 less than 20 – 68 
- greater than 20 less than 30 – 52 
- greater than 30 less than 40 – 32 
- greater than 40 less than 50 – 19 
- greater than 50 less than 60 – 7 
- greater than 60 less than 70 – 8 
- greater than 70 less than 80 – 8 
- greater than 80 less than 90 – 9 
- greater than 90 less than 100 – 4 
- greater than 100 less than 110 – 5 
- greater than 110 less than 120 – 3 
- greater than 120 less than 130 – 2 
- greater than 130 less than 140 – 1 

 
Based on those numbers, 7% of our members were responsible for covering 26% of the games during the 2023 season.  
An even more interesting statistic was our attrition rate from 2022 to 2023.  Of the 219 new Officials we had register for 
2022, only 65 returned to register for 2023.  We lost 154 Officials which is an attrition rate of 70.4%.  Not a promising 
statistic.  Granted there are multiple factors that influence this, however in a brief sample size survey I conducted, 59% 
percent of the sample size stated Official Abuse was their main reason for not returning.  Based on the number stated 



above in conjunction with the numbers stated regarding registrations, it would appear that we do no have a recruiting 
issue, we have a retention issue. 
 
 The 2023 season saw us introduce our new jerseys (both minor and major) with the updated Lacrosse Canada 
logo designed in partnership with Xtreme Threads.  This jersey was well received by the ALRA membership, that 
although not mandated, some chose to replace their old jersey with a new one.  The jersey design was also incorporated 
by LC to use as the standard jersey for the Minor Nationals, Founders Cup and Mann Cup.  Jerseys were prepared for the 
Minto Cup but for some reason were not utilized. 
 
 The ALRA Board recognizes the challenges we face looking ahead to the 2024 season and realizes that we have 
our work cut out for us to invoke the changes we believe we need to see moving forward.  The challenges/changes 
include, but are not limited to: 
 

- recruitment and retention (as mentioned earlier more so retention) 
- schedule alignment between minor and major 
- discipline minimums (LGB consistency) 
- discipline structure (LGB consistency) 
- milage fee rate consistency 
- expansion of 3-man mechanic 
- review of ALA regulation 14 – ALRA 
- review of our bylaws 
- possible revival of the Manager of Officiating role at the ALA 

 
Looking ahead to the 2024 season we will be instituting our requests for clinic dates from the LGBs post our 

planning meeting the day before the ALA AGM in hopes that, with dates secured sooner, we can begin the clinic 
planning process.  There may also be some developments from LC in regards to the method of distribution of clinic 
material which could drastically change how we facilitate clinics and how we utilize the time spent with Officials in 
training.  I am looking forward to working with all of you in 2024. 
 

On a reflective note, I believe that this year’s Board of Directors was able to function quite well together, and 
although there were instances where we had our differences, the passion we all have for, nit just the game, but for 
Officiating was the basis of all discussions.  I want to take this time to thank all of the Executive and extended Board of 
Directors for their time and effort this past season.  It is greatly appreciated. 

 
There are things we need to improve on both administratively and functionally that I hope to address in 

preparing for the 2024 season.  The Board as a whole, and it’s respective members can, and should, do more for our 
members.  I know I can personally improve on my role as I was not able to put forth and fulfill all of the ideas I would 
have liked to introduce to the board and hear their respective feedback on them.  There were some key initiatives from 
our 2023 Planning Meeting that went nowhere as I did not follow through on initiating them.  I plan to improve on that 
for 2024 and plan to hold the board more accountable for their portfolios as well. 
 
Thank you 
 
 
 
 
K.J. (Kevin) Kohut 
ALRA President 

 









2023 ALRA Vice President Finance Report 
 
Dear Alberta Lacrosse Referees Association Members, 
 
Our 2023 season demonstrates a pattern of stability and a solid financial outlook consistent 
with the previous two years. Increased lacrosse programming in line with the preceding year’s 
improvement aided revenues, and efforts to support financial stability have been ongoing, 
focusing on minimizing administrative expenses and enhancing inventory tracking. 
 
The organization continued to gain revenue from scheduling and registration fees and 
maintains cost-saving strategies such as internal financial reviews, contracted bookkeeping 
services, and streamlined payment processing methods through Plooto. Moreover, the 
commitment to maintain a balanced budget was successfully met in 2023, ensuring financial 
discipline and effective expense management. 
 
Referee payments were efficiently managed, with regular bi-weekly payments (with few 
exceptions) and the culmination of RMLL mileage payments at the end of the season. Moving 
forward, there are plans to transition RMLL mileage to a monthly structure, aiming to 
streamline and simplify payments.  
 
To further support officials and volunteers, a recommendation has been made to review clinic 
registration fees and to increase assigning fees, aligning with the overarching goal of enhancing 
support while preserving the ALRA’s financial sustainability. Additionally, plans to update the 
inventory asset are underway, ensuring a more accurate representation of our current limited 
inventory. 
 
In wrapping up the financial snapshot of 2023, our organization maintains its steady financial 
course, reflecting consistency in revenue and a focus on smarter financial management. Our 
commitment to maintaining a balanced budget, paying referees regularly, and exploring ways 
to streamline payments indicates our dedication to ensuring smoother operations and financial 
stability. I encourage any member with questions, comments or suggestions to attend our AGM 
and contact a member of the ALRA Board of Directors.   

With thanks, 

Jonathan Bennett 
Vice President Finance, Alberta Lacrosse Referees Association 
vpfinance@albertalacrosserefs.ca 



2023 Year End Report -  

Vice President of Development  
 

This report pertains to my role as the Alberta Lacrosse Referee Association  (ALRA) Vice 
President of Development for the 2023 lacrosse season. Overall, the 2023 season should be 
considered a success by means of development of its officials. We saw a positive growth in various 
officials at both Minor and Major divisions. Nationally, Alberta was well represented at the various 
Lacrosse Canada events. However, there were various items which became evident throughout the 
season that should be considered to be re-evaluated for future seasons. This report will explore the 
above noted topics.  

World Lacrosse 

Mr. Lawrence Zdrill represented Alberta and Canada as an Evaluator while attending the 2023 
World Field Lacrosse Tournament in San Diego, California, USA. His experience and knowledge 
made him a valuable asset to the Officiating team. 

Nationally 

This season, the ALRA was fortunate to have two of its members perform the duties of 
Official in Charge (OIC) at two national events. Mr. David Westwood was the RIC for the Minto 
Cup and Mr. Zdrill, along with Saskatchewan’s Mr. Ian Wilson, were co-OIC’s for the U17 and 
U19 Men’s Field Lacrosse Nationals. Both of these events operated at a high level under the 
leadership of Mr. Westwood and Mr. Zdrill.  
 

Our officials who attended the Major Box Lacrosse Nationals performed well, earning on 
floor roles in various games. At the Men’s and Female’s Minor Box Nationals, almost all officials 
earned a Gold or Bronze medal game. Some were spoken very highly of by their RIC’s from the 
event. Unfortunately, one official was removed from the Female Box Nationals due to performance 
issues; however, they did earn a medal game at the U13 Female Festival in Saskatchewan. 

 
At the Men’s Field Lacrosse Nationals, our officials continued their success by earning on 

field medal games. The ALRA did not have any representatives at the Females Field Lacrosse 
Nationals.  

 
For the first time in several seasons, the MacDonald Cup, a Jr B Tier 2 Western Canadian 

Lacrosse tournament, operated successfully. The ALRA chose one official to attend this event, 



which they performed adequately. I am hopeful in the years to come the ALRA will be able to 
send more officials.  

Provincially 

At the Major Box Provincials and playoffs, the chosen ALRA officials all performed 
exceptionally well. This in turn allowed for the highest level of skill by the players in a safe and 
fair environment. With Alberta hosting the Minto Cup, the Jr. A division had two teams (Edmonton 
Miner and Calgary Mountaineers)  attend the event. As these teams had a hard fought series that 
went to a game 5, this allowed additional experience for officials.  
 

The Jr. B Tier 1 Provincials was a success for development as well. Under the leadership 
of Mr. Weston Kendall, officials were provided feedback after each game, to which they applied 
throughout the tournament. The Jr. B Tier 2 and Jr. Ladies Provincials, OIC’d  by Mr. Zdrill, were 
equally a success. All reports indicate each official performed exceptionally well. None of these 
tournaments had major issues. 
 

The Minor Box Provincials were OIC’d by Mr. Cameron Lafreniere, with assistance from 
Ms. Shelby Deis. Although there were off floor issues with parents and fans, the tournament 
appeared to go well. Each arena had an on-site supervisor to provide constant feedback to officials 
following games. There were mixed reviews regarding the officials on floor performances, 
however all officials appeared to grow and appreciated the feedback. Assignments were provided 
on performance. 

 
This past summer, the Alberta Summer Games (ASG) took place in Okotoks, Ab. Mr. 

Sylven was chosen to be the RIC for the event. Along with Mr. Sylven, 8 officials were chosen to 
attend the event. According to Mr. Sylven the event was well operated overall. His well detailed 
report is as follows: 

 

ASG RIC Report: 

- Intro 

This years 2023 Alberta Summer games was overall a great success. We had 8 officials selected 
for a total of 14 round robin games and 2 finals. Unfortunately, Jillian from the ALA was unable 
to attend the event due to a family emergency. My deepest condolences go out to her and her 
family as I believe that a family member had suddenly passed in BC. Due to this, Brent Robinson 
and I were the only ones to facilitate the games, (leading to myself having to actually calculate the 
goal differential for the tie breaker to who plays in the gold medal game.) 



- Officials and Performance 

Overall, I was very happy with how our officials did in the tournament. I did my absolute best to 
give every official a very in depth evaluation of their games. With that  being said, it was definitely 
hard to stay focused after watching 8 hours of lacrosse with no breaks. The medal games were 
selected based on performance (which I believe was the best way to not only motivate officials to 
do their best but to prepare officials for a national championship) Throughout the weekend they 
faced many challenges and for the most part, I think they handled themselves very well. Deciding 
the medal game assignments was not easy as every official made my job hard to decide. Some of 
the medal assignments actually came down to as far as off floor behavior and the initiative to 
improve fellow officials. With that being said, I would like to recognize the gold medal crew as 
Branko VDW as crew chief and Rob Marsden as AR. For the bronze medal crew I would like to 
recognize Zack Kohut as crew chief and Noah Clason as AR.  

- Board and behind the scenes 

Before the tournament, there was quite a bit of confusion with out of town officials and 
accommodations. This was eventually sorted but definitely caused some stress among our officials 
traveling.Before the tournament I was informed that Alberta Sport/ALA was only paying for 3 out 
of town officials. Later I was told that this would be waived by the ALRA to send our best officials 
to the games. This was great as it created more competition amongst officials and made my job 
very hard to decide the medal crews. Even with being down one of the chair members for the 
tournament, I think Brent and I did a decent job on keeping things in line. Like I had said earlier it 
was kind of a nag to have to help out with deciding tied gold medal team continents but I was 
happy to help where help was needed.  

- Discipline 

Overall I was very happy that players and coaches decided to behave for the most part. With 4 
majors, 3 5+GM, 1 game ejection and of course a coach being grossed after the gold medal game. 
Since we were down a member on the disciple board, Cam Lafrenier took initiative to call in and 
be the third member of the meeting. Thankfully we only had to have one hearing but I was not 
overly pleased with the outcome and where the ALA representative stood on it. This coach had 
jumped onto the floor after losing in overtime and berated officials. The officials immediately told 
him to leave the arena where he then joined his wife in the corner of the arena. He then approached 
me and began berating me of how bad he thought the game was officiated. (for the record I thought 
they officiated the best game of the tournament) Overall, I would like this to be looked into as this 
coach is a confirmed repeat offender and should be reviewed by the ALA for further suspension.  
 

Good: 

- Selecting the right up and coming officials to work the tournament 



- Supplying more resources for out of town officials to come in and work the tournament. 
- Behavior of parents, coaches players and officials was great for the most part 
- Being included in the coaches meeting before hand and letting them know that there was 

zero tolerance for abuse 
- The use of an SCO on the last couple days 
- Pumping my own tires a little here but I think on the first day I had done my best to create 

a team aspect throughout the weekend that I thought worked very well.  

Bad: 

- Putting in very detailed evaluations, it was tough with the schedule to do this for every 
game and an assistant RIC or Evaluator would’ve taken some stress off myself. 

- Applications for ASG sent out and making it clear that officials are committing for the 
entire weekend. 

- Discipline of Angus Jenkins GRM after gold medal game 
- Need SCO’s for every game of the tournament, supply 9 officials to manage this. 
- Would be nice to have accommodations for all officials, obviously not going to work but 

at least for the RIC to be able to have more time to give feedback/manage the team. 
 

Jr. B Tier 1 North Development Weekend  

During the Spring, the select officials participated in a development weekend in conjunction with 
the North division Jr. B Tier 1 teams. Officials were selected and invited to the event as a 
developmental exposure to Jr B Tier 1 Lacrosse and the 3 Official mechanic. On day 1, Officials 
joined mentors on floor shadowing for the first period and then given an opportunity to officiate 
with one Mentor on floor. Day 2 was modified to having 1 mentor on floor with 2 invitees. All 
officials who attended this event believed this was invaluable in their development and 
preparedness for the season. 

Field Lacrosse 

Due to the nature of Field Lacrosse in Alberta, the development of its officials is more 
challenging, however, the leadership team has done well to date. 

Developmental Achievements 

For the second year in a row, the ALRA had one of its members, Mr. Sylven,  hired by the 
National Lacrosse League as an official. This achievement for Mr. Sylven is astounding and is a 
role model for our membership. Mr. Sylven represented the ALRA at the Founder’s Cup, showing 
strong skills and ability to officiate a box lacrosse game.  
  



Mr. Cole Smith was identified as another official who significantly improved throughout 
the season. His hard work and dedication earned him a on floor role of the Jr. B Tier 1 provincial 
final.  
 
Congratulations on a great season! 

Areas of Improvement 

After my second season in this role I have identified several areas that can be addressed to 
improve the development of the ALRA’s officials in both box and field lacrosse. These areas are;  

● Selection of Officials to Lacrosse Canada event,  
● Selection of Officials to the Alberta Summer Games,  
● Further support to each LGB,  
● Promotion of development,  
● Field Lacrosse, 
● Acknowledgment, 
● Jr. B Tier 1 Easter weekend, 

 
Selection of Officials to Lacrosse Canada Events 

This past season the application process to apply to Lacrosse Canada (LC) Nationals was 
changed to permit Officials to only apply to two national events. I had intended on completing 
interviews with each official, however, LC had requested an earlier than expected date of 
notification of its officials. I found this limited the selection of which officials may attend which 
events. Moving forward I would like to revert to the old process of applying to any events desires. 
Officials will be required to choose which events they would like to attend, with identifying their 
selections with a ranking system from most desires to least desired.  

 
For major lacrosse events, I believe an interview process should be considered again as 

these events have shown to be very competitive in play and the quality of officials being sent by 
other provinces is high. An example of this is for the Minto Cup and Founder Cup, Ontario and 
BC have been sending Officials who are employed by NLL. When considering the selections for 
Minor nationals, I believe it is in our best interest to send our best officials to each event, with the 
goal of having Alberta represent the province in Medal games.  

 
I would like to have the selection of Officials completed earlier into the season to allow for 

greater development throughout the season. This would require our social media presence to 
increase in the advisement of the early selection process. Depending on the development of the Jr. 
B Tier 1 development weekend, it may also be used as a tool in determining selection. 

 
The challenging aspect of this idea is for Field Lacrosse as the season does not begin until 

well after the selection process. 



 
Selection of Officials to the Alberta Summer Games 

This past season I reached out to all of the RIC’s requesting for several names of Officials 
who would benefit from attending the Alberta Summer Games. Of these names, I strongly advised 
any Official who was attending Minor Nationals be selected for the event as well to allow for 
further development. I believe this was a good idea and should continue to be implemented for 
further ASG. The tournament only had one RIC for the event, which went well, however, after 
further recommendations I believe the VP of Development and/or another selected individual 
should be the leadership team for this event. The other individual should be chosen by the VP of 
Development along with the suggestions of the Board of Directors. The leadership team will then 
review the suggested applicants, make further inquiries with the local RIC’s about performance, 
and make a decision on attendances. The next Alberta Summer Games are scheduled to occur in 
2026.  

 
Further Support of LGB’s 
 An area of issue I found was the further support of local LGB’s and the development of its 
officials. Unfortunately, this issue is a direct result of scheduling issues with the ALA. Although 
this is a greater issue than what we can control, I would like to propose a sub-committee for 
development. The chosen individual of the LGB would be the point of contact for the VP of 
Development and would be able to attend facilities to evaluate and mentor officials. Again, the 
barrier of scheduling will cause issues with this, however, I believe this may be an opportunity to 
help develop those officials in the level 2-3 range.  
 
Awareness of Development 
 I believe the majority of our membership does not take advantage of the VP of 
Development. I acknowledge my approach to the role is different then previous individuals who 
have held this position, however, I would like to try and promote the one on one aspect of the role 
more with our membership. There are very few officials who have chosen to reach out to me for 
this type of development. I believe if we promote this type of development through our social 
media there is a possibility our number of individuals will increase. There were concerns in the 
past of “too many officials reaching out”. This has not been the situation over the last two seasons. 
If there is a surplus of individuals who express interest in this type of mentoring, small group 
sessions may be considered. 
 
Field Lacrosse 
  Field Lacrosse in Alberta has issues that are not able to be addressed by the ALRA, 
however, I believe we can do a better job of promoting the sport. As Box lacrosse appears to be 
the primary focus of Alberta, many of our officials are committed to it. However, I think we should 
further market Field as a separate entity. In other provinces, Box and Field are viewed separately; 
there is a population of individuals who only officiate one or other. Promoting of Field can be done 



during the Box clinics and throughout the Box season as it ends. Field presents significant 
opportunities for officials to attend National events, as they are often in more need of officials for 
events compared to Box. We have tremendous knowledge and experience that can be further taken 
advantage of. 
 
Acknowledgement  
 I would like to begin to acknowledge the success of our officials throughout the season. 
This can be done through our social media by acknowledging the positive work by our officials. It 
can be after a well officiated tournament, selection to medal games, selection to 
Provincials/Nationals, etc. I acknowledge this role would be time consuming, however, I believe 
if we acknowledge the success of our officials it would potentially increase retention.  
 
Jr B. Tier 1 Development Weekend 
 Should the ALRA be invited to join the Jr. B Tier 1 North teams I believe we can create a 
greater opportunity to develop our officials. I believe we made the most of the opportunity and 
learnt on the go what was working well. In the future, we may use it in the same manner. We may 
also use this as an opportunity to get a look at Officials who are interested in attending Nationals 
and begin a mentoring process. This event would benefit Officials who Officite U17 A division or 
are first year RMLL. In the more controlled environment, it would provide an experience of Tier 
1 lacrosse and ease in the transition from Minor to Major.  Should financials of travel be a concern, 
I think it would be beneficial if the Southern teams have a similar weekend where we may develop 
our officials in this region 

Conclusion 

The above report details the 2023 Lacrosse season as my role of VP of Development in the 
ALRA. I enjoyed working with the members of the ALRA and seeing the positive growth of its 
members. I look forward to the 2024 season and working with everyone.  

 
 
Yours in Lacrosse, 
 
 
 
Julian Grbich 
ALRA VP of Development 

 
 
 



 Dear ALRA and ALA Members, 

 

 This year was yet another challenging one, even more so than the year before. In my role as VP 
Technical, I have never had such issue managing clinics as well as a referee managing games on floor.  

 Again we have had a lot of new faces in roles that were previously held by members with 
significant years of experience. Although this is great to see new people stepping up, I see they are set 
up for failure as the majority of our operaƟons go undocumented and change year to year. I would hope 
to see the ALA lead and start documenƟng procedures as well as guide new execuƟves towards success. 

 The majority of acƟons happen last minute, between knowing who was going to teach the clinic 
to where the clinic was to the technology used it was very rushed. In the future I hope for more 
commitment on all those involved including myself. 

 This year on floor I worked over 140 games, most of which were with less than 24 hours noƟce. 
We cannot conƟnue to operate this way. Most of our members take 2-4 days to respond to requests to 
referee. If this conƟnues we will see an increase in the number of cancelled games. I also noƟced an 
alarming amount of referee abuse, it makes perfect sense that the retenƟon rates are so low due to the 
lack of support from the ALA clubs. I am also a coach with the Sherwood Park Titans and quite frankly 
embarrassed to say based on how a number of the Sherwood Park TiƟans’ coaches treat officials. 

 Lastly, there needs to be more recogniƟon from the ALA for officials. It is alarming that there 
isn’t one iota of recogniƟon for our members from the ALA. Without our membership there is no game 
as well as the way officials call the game directly has an impact on how the game is played and how 
players develop. Given the recent success of our teams at the naƟonal level there may be a correlaƟon 
between how good are members are, although you wont ever hear that from the ALA which is 
something that I believe the leadership of the ALA should reflect on. 

 

Regards, 

 

Wes Kendall 

VP Technical 

































                                        

 

 

Wheatland 2023 

Season Summary 

 
November 1, 2023 

To:  ALRA Executive 

 

2023 Wheatland Season Summary 

During the 2023 Box Lacrosse season, the Wheatland had 30 active referees which 
included 5 from Fort McMurray.  It was nice to return to in-person clinics as I feel it is 
much more productive and easier to relay the content of the course.  Thankfully, it was 
great to see the enthusiasm of the new referees when they officiated their first games. 

LGB team registration up from the previous year, specifically in the lower age groups 
across the Wheatland.  With the bulk of the referees being Entry Level/Level 1, this led 
to opportunities for the younger officials to gain experience. 

Year End Tournament for the U9, U11, U13 & U15 was held in Lloydminster.  It was 
difficult to assign enough officials, as previously mentioned, we had a limited pool of 
experienced referees for the higher age groups. 

 

2023 Challenges 

Recruitment was effective and while 30 officials seemed to be a good pool of referees to 
draw upon, there were only 3 referees above Level 2; this is down from 6 last year.  
Being that the Wheatland is so expansive in area and the limited number of 
experienced referees, assigning the U15 & U17 was challenging and at times, had to 
rely on importing referees from the GELC or other areas.  Experience for the younger 
referees was limited to U9, U11 & U13.  As previously mentioned, getting all of our 
younger officials games to gain experience was difficult as there were limited number of 
teams and therefore a limited number of games.   

Additionally, with the SALA crossover weekend the first week of May in Vermilion, the 
Wheatland was again challenged to provide enough experienced referees.  In addition, 
some U15 games were also scheduled for cost and travel efficiencies, and this added a 
bit more complexity to the assigning. 



Finally, while it was nice to have Fort McMurray interested in training referees, this was 
a last minute, impromptu clinic; it will be easier to accommodate in future years if 
clinic intent is given on more than 2 weeks notice. 

 

Assigning 

The assigning duties fell to Carmen Zayac for the 2023 season.  Carmen did a fantastic 
job as this is a thankless position.  Several hours were dedicated to assigning the Ice 
Melter tournament, two U9 festivals, Fort McMurray festival and finally playdowns.   

With the amount of time required to assign the referees (including cancellations, out of 
town referees, etc.), it may be necessary to investigate additional compensation in the 
future to ensure there are people wiling to perform this important task. 

 

Officials Development 

With most of the officials in Wheatland being Entry or Level 1, an initiative was made to 
have additional pre-season, on-floor time to the referee pool for additional training, like 
what took place in 2022.  Unfortunately, due to scheduling issues, this couldn’t take 
place and it seems that this combine with the limited number of games being assigned 
in the Wheatland, development was stunted compared to the previous year.   

 

2024 Recruitment and Development Plan 

Recruitment for the upcoming season will be following a similar path from previous 
seasons, relying heavily on the younger players for the U9 & U11.  It seems the 
Wheatland will have some more experienced referees returning for the 2024 season so it 
will be beneficial for the U15 and U17 games being played to utilize local referees.   

Wheatland will also continue to work with myself and the ALRA regarding the pre-
season, on-floor sessions.  This work along with the following scrimmage gives the 
Entry and Level 1 referees additional confidence when thrust into their first games. 

 

Regards,  

 

Rod Pettigrew 

Wheatland RIC 






